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PREAMBLE

The National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico (NFBNM) is a 501 (c) 3 consumer organization comprised of blind and sighted people committed to changing what it means to be blind. Though blindness is still all too often a tragedy to those who face it, we know from our own personal experience that with training and opportunity, it can be reduced to the level of a physical nuisance. We work to see that blind people receive services and training to which they are entitled and that parents of blind children receive the advice and support they need to help their youngsters grow up to be happy, productive adults. We believe that first-class citizenship means that people have both rights and responsibilities, and we are determined to see that blind people become first-class citizens of these United States, enjoying their rights and fulfilling their responsibilities. The most serious problems we face have less to do with our lack of vision than with discrimination based on the public’s ignorance and misinformation about blindness. Join us in educating New Mexicans about the abilities and aspirations of New Mexico’s blind citizens.

(Adapted from NFB of Ohio newsletter.) 

EDITOR’S NOTE
by Jim Babb, Editor
Hello fellow Federationists and friends, 

I hope you enjoy this edition of Que Pasa, the Newsletter of the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico. Your contributed articles, meeting updates, and recipes are much appreciated by me and our readers. I wish to thank Tonia Trapp who assists in putting this newsletter together, and she also reads it onto New Mexico Newsline. 

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE

by Adelmo Vigil, President, NFB of New Mexico
Greetings Federation Family:

I want to thank everyone who participated during our training seminar in Albuquerque at Hotel Cascada. It was great to have Sharon Maneki at our training. It is through trainings like these that we will grow our affiliate and enable us to change laws affecting blind New Mexicans. I also want to thank the committee responsible for planning the Parents Symposium on November 14. I am confident that with the participation of the parents who attended, this will be a great start for many more in the future.

As we prepare for our 2016 State Convention in Albuquerque, New Mexico, at the Sheraton Albuquerque Uptown Hotel on April 8 through 10, 2016, we are planning a great convention where we will be celebrating 60 years of hard work. The NFBNM began in 1956 with over 50 people attending the first organizing meeting in Albuquerque, New Mexico. In 2016 we plan to have the largest gathering of the blind in New Mexico. It is not too early to start making plans to attend. The convention is a great place to meet new friends and to rejoin with those we have known for many years.

We can change what it means to be blind for children, youth and adults of all ages in New Mexico. The National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico knows that blindness is not the characteristic that defines you or your future. Every day we raise the expectations of blind people, because low expectations create obstacles between blind people and our dreams. You can live the life you want; blindness is not what holds you back.
BARD DOWNLOAD CLINIC

by Peggy Chong

On Saturday, January 30, 2016, the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico and the New Mexico Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped will host a BARD Download Clinic at the Albuquerque Public Library, located at 501 Copper Ave. NW in downtown Albuquerque.

This clinic is intended for individuals who already have a digital talking book player from the New Mexico Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped, a Victor Reader Stream, or some other technology able to read digital talking books from the Library of Congress.

During the clinic, a number of volunteers who are knowledgeable about downloading books from BARD will be on hand to provide one-on-one training to clinic participants. Library for the Blind staff also will be on hand to assist with instruction. Our volunteers will be able to spend up to an hour with each clinic participant. Volunteers will review the basics of downloading books from the BARD site with you and help you to download one digital talking book to your medium of choice (e.g., cartridge, SD (secure

digital) card, or USB flash drive). Secure wireless access to the Internet will be available for downloading digital talking books. If you own a laptop computer with wireless access capability, please bring it, along with your digital talking book playback device, to the clinic.

Through this clinic, you can expect to:

• Develop a basic strategy for downloading a book from the BARD website to a Library of Congress digital talking book cartridge, SD card, or USB flash drive;

• Learn some basic techniques for finding a book on the BARD Website; and

• Receive some specific troubleshooting help for the particular combination of equipment and storage device that you personally use.

WHAT YOU NEED TO DO BEFORE JANUARY 30:
1. If you don't already have them, obtain a BARD user ID and password (consult with your reader advisor at the New Mexico Library for the Blind and Physically Handicapped);
2. If you are using a digital talking book player that is not supplied by the Library for the Blind, obtain and activate a user authorization key for the player you have (consult with the appropriate player manufacturer to accomplish this);

3. Ensure that you have a blank cartridge, SD card, or another storage device on to which digital talking books can be downloaded; and

4. Fill out the enclosed registration form and mail it to the NFB of New Mexico as soon as possible.

We are offering this download clinic only to individuals who reserve a spot ahead of time. Advance notification is required so that we can be sure to have as many experts on hand as we need. If you are interested in taking advantage of this service, it is important that you register for this event as soon as possible. After we receive your registration form, someone will contact you regarding any additional information that may be needed to better serve you during the download clinic. You will also receive directions on how to get to the clinic.

For more information and to obtain the registration form, contact Peggy Chong at peggychong@earthlink.net.
2015 WHITE CANE BANQUET

by Peggy Chong

The annual White Cane Banquet, sponsored by the Albuquerque Chapter and the West Mesa Chapter of the NFB of New Mexico, was held on Saturday, October 24 at 6:00 PM at the Wise Pies Arena, otherwise known as the Pit. This year's guest speaker was State Representative Jane Powdrell-Culbert. 
Members and friends of the Federation gathered a little after 5:00 PM for the social hour in the Club room. At 6:00 PM Daphne Mitchell, President of the Albuquerque Chapter, called the event to order. Diana Marquez gave the invocation, and dinner was served. 
Later, Curtis Chong read the White Cane Proclamation from Governor Susana Martinez declaring October 15, 2015 White Cane Safety Day. State President Adelmo Vigil, in honor of the upcoming 60th anniversary as a state affiliate, told the audience about some of the early leaders of the affiliate. 

Our guest speaker, Representative Jane Powdrell-Culbert, was introduced by President Mitchell. Representative Powdrell-Culbert gave a thoughtful and personal presentation on the need for us as blind people to get involved in the political system of New Mexico if we want our voice to be heard. As the first Republican Black woman ever elected to the state house of representatives, she knows what it is like to be a minority. She gave a humorous example of how she and all politicians, elected by us to represent us at the state level, do not always have the correct answers; therefore, they depend on us to come to them and educate our elected leaders on our issues and concerns. 
She also spoke candidly about how we, as Federation members, have never come to visit her during her 14 years as a legislator. Not once does she recall a member of the Federation testifying before any committee that she had served on. 
Her presentation is a call to action for our organization to become more involved at a local, state and national level, to let our legislators and government leaders know the issues that affect us today. As she pointed out so well, it is our responsibility as blind people, and as representatives of the largest organization of the blind of the state, to ensure that government programs and legislation adopted on behalf of the blind are current, effective and appropriate. 
It is our responsibility to be pro-active in regard to our issues, not to rely on our elected leaders to think up what we might want. We are the ones who must be reaching out to our legislators throughout the year, not just during session, to tell them what is good about programs for the blind in our state, and what needs improvement. They need to know what our state can do better to ensure that the blind of New Mexico have equal access to jobs, services and opportunities afforded to sighted New Mexicans. Representative Powdrell-Culbert informed us that the committee work of our state legislature begins in June with committees working on the crafting of legislation before the session ever begins. We need to be there when the committees meet.

Let's take her advice to heart and put into practice her words of wisdom. In the next few weeks, let us all learn who our state legislators are. Let's all contact them, whether it is via email, phone or visiting them at a community event or fundraiser. Let's help them put a face to the blind in our state. 

IF YOU LIKE BLIND HISTORY, TAKE A LOOK AT PERKINS

by Peggy Chong

Perkins School for the Blind has a history blog, Perkins History and Happenings, that comes out about once a month with little bits of history of the Perkins School and of the lives of former students of Perkins. The project was launched in March of 2013 and has included stories about Laura Bridgeman, Tommy Stringer, and the agricultural programs at the school over the past many decades, to name just a few of the subjects. 
I find the emails very interesting. They were originally targeted to donors and sent out on flicker, but they have proven to be of interest to many Perkins followers. When Perkins received a grant through the National Endowment for the Humanities in 2012, they began to digitize their collection and began sharing parts of their collection with donors and friends through flicker, a blog and their newsletters. 
To sign up for the emails, visit perkinsarchives.org. Go to the eNewsletter link then search for the subscribe button. 
MY HOT AIR BALLOON EXPERIENCE 

by Faith Switzer

Introduction by Vickie Buchignani: Faith Switzer is a second-grade student at Katherine Gallegos Elementary School in Los Lunas, New Mexico. Her mother Alexia Switzer is the President of the New Mexico Parents of Blind Children. I have had the privilege of working with Faith as her Teacher of the Visually Impaired and Orientation and Mobility Instructor for the past three years. Here is what Faith wrote about her recent adventure:

[Editor's Note: We have corrected a few misspelled words for ease of reading, but otherwise this essay appears here in its original form.]

Dedicated to the crew of Midnight Angel too with kindness and sweet hearts.

One Saturday on October third my mother woke me up at 4:00 in the morning. It was a pretty cold day. The air was fresh. We were all in an okay mood. We were going to the Balloon Fiesta in Albuquerque, New Mexico. I was excited because I wanted to feel a gondola. Me my sister my mother and my Super dad all loaded up in the truck and turned on the heater. We headed for the balloon fiesta. We sat in traffic for three whole hours. When we got to the gates a person directed us back to the free-way. We decided we'd all eat at Arby's. I ate a sausage, egg and cheese biscuit and the others ate a ham and cheese croissant. After we ate breakfast at Arby's we were watching the balloons and one flew right over us. Then mom and Super-dad decided we would drive around to see if we could find a balloon that had just landed. 
We finally found one that had just landed. My mom asked the pilot if I could touch the gondola. The pilot’s name was Mr. Walter. Mr. Walter showed me inside and out of the gondola. The balloon can get up to 50 feet at its widest when the balloon is blown up. At one point Mr. Walter had 13 small children in the balloon but up in the air he can only have 3 small children and a mom or a dad. It costs 275 dollars to ride in a hot air balloon a person.

Mr. Walter spent an hour and a half showing me the gondola. the gondola is made out of wicker, pvc-pipe, leather and nylon. That's five materials. After that I got to help pack up the hot air balloon. After we loaded the hot air balloon on the truck Mr. Walter invited us back to tail gate with them. We tail gated all afternoon. Then it was time to go home. We loaded up our truck and took off. When we got home later that night we went to bed. 
On Monday October 5 my mom woke me up at 4:00 
so I could fly in a hot air balloon. We loaded up in the truck and met Mr. Walter and his crew at Mrs. Kim's house. In fact Mrs. Kim has a golf cart with third row seating. Then we followed Mr. Walter to the balloon fiesta. 
There was a pilots briefing at six o’clock. Where Mr. Walter was nominated ambassador of the day and he one all kinds of prices. 
Then we went in the balloon. It felt like I was floating in the air. I could only here the flames that went in the balloon so that the balloon would keep flying. We landed in an RV park. The landing was rough. The balloon bounced a couple of times, and several crew people grabbed hold of the balloon to stop it from tipping over on the ground. When the balloon landed, we had a hard time finding Mr. Walter. He was on the other side of the canal. It took about 45 minutes to get Mr. Walter from the other side of the canal. After the second time the balloon landed we packed it up. Then we all headed back to the balloon fiesta field. 
At the balloon fiesta field we had another tail gate party. At that party me my sister my mom and Ms. Twonda all got initiated because it was our first flight. When we got initiated we had to listen to the whole balloon speech and say the balloonist prayer and drink with no hands. We all had a great time. I also met a lot of people. Finally it was time to go home but I was sad. We left the field but I kept a lot of memories and was happy I made a lot of new friends. 
READING TOOLS FOR SMARTPHONES: THE KNFB READER
by NFB-NEWSLINE Team

People are using smartphones for more and more in this digital age. Smartphones are used to communicate, to exchange data, and to read news and information. More and more, our smartphones are the tool of choice for so many tasks, and now accessing print by the blind and visually impaired has just taken a big step forward.

NFB-NEWSLINE, a service providing national, international, and local news and information in a timely fashion, has been available via a free iOS app since 2012. But what about other reading material? How do you access books not found on the National Library Service or other book services? What about items of a more personal nature such as bills, instructional manuals for household items, family documents, personal contracts like mortgages, insurance policies or medical records? 
There is now a solution: KNFB Reader. Using the KNFB Reader mobile app for iOS or Android, you can scan and read any printed material quickly and easily, and have it available via audio or connected refreshable Braille display.

This app is designed to be easy and quick. Just snap the picture, and the app reads the print. The KNFB Reader is designed to assist blind people in capturing the print; it has tilt guidance and field of view assistance, as well as automatic text detection so you can be sure you are getting the entire page. The KNFB Reader is also fast. Snap a photo and read printed material in seconds. If you desire more advanced features, KNFB Reader allows you to import documents, including .jpg and .pdf files, and export documents, including .txt and .html files, to cloud storage such as Dropbox and Google Drive. Read items as simple as a receipt or package label, to something as large and complex as a manual or book, using the batch scan mode to capture multi-page documents. It can even read data in columns or tables that might be found on bank statements or monthly bills.

KNFB Reader has just launched their Android app and it is now available in the Google Play app store

http://tinyurl.com/KNFBReaderGoogle

 or

 iTunes app store

http://tinyurl.com/KNFBReaderiOS

For other current news and information, NFB-NEWSLINE is available as a free iOS mobile app. iOS users can download NFB-NEWSLINE Mobile to access their favorite publications. When the new iOS 2.1 update is released later this year, subscribers will have access to the new Global Search feature that allows them to search for a word or phrase and find results among the vast array of publications available on the service. Additionally, the app will use the device's GPS to set the location for emergency weather alerts and forecasts, so you can be prepared wherever you go!

With NFB-NEWSLINE and KNFB Reader you and your smartphone can be a master of all print: accessing over 400 publications and any personal printed material using these exciting mobile apps.

NFB-NEWSLINE

by Scott Bray

I recently discovered the Moscow and China newspapers on NFB-NEWSLINE. I don't know how many New Mexicans use this service, but the diversification of its offerings is amazing.

NFB-NEWSLINE offers an abundance of newspapers across the United States and the world. NFB-NEWSLINE is almost never late with having its newspapers online and on- time every single day. The newest daily issues are available at 1:30 A.M. New Mexico time each morning. This is consistent and predictable.

In addition to newspapers, NFB-NEWSLINE also offers numerous magazines, including Reader's Digest, the New Yorker, and Time, plus all America's favorites. 

NFB-NEWSLINE offers national newspapers including USA Today (the newspaper for people who do not want details), The New York Times, New York Review of Books, and others. It also offers up-to-date immediate news from various news agencies including AP, UPI, etc.

NFB-NEWSLINE allows users to select the voice they want, speed up or slow down the voice, change the pitch of the voice, and adjust volume of the voice.

NFB-NEWSLINE allows readers to request email copies of any article they want, which are delivered the same day. This is amazing.

You old-timers are probably laughing and know all this already. But I think many of us blind folks should take another look. 

Below is a brief description of the NFB-NEWSLINE service, provided by NFB-NEWSLINE staff:

NFB-NEWSLINE is a free service available to anyone who is blind, visually impaired or print-disabled. It offers over 400 publications to choose from, including 10 national newspapers like the Wall Street Journal and USA Today,

16 breaking news sources such as CNN, BBC and ESPN Online, 14 international newspapers including Financial Times and Vancouver Sun, and countless state newspapers, as well as 50 magazines like Family Circle, Time, Smithsonian and more. 

NFB-NEWSLINE also has TV Listings so subscribers can keep track of your favorite shows. 
Job listings with NFB-NEWSLINE(r) are another important resource for subscribers. Job listings for NFB-NEWSLINE(r) are provided by a leading national search engine with over 100,000 jobs listed. 
Another feature of NFB-NEWSLINE(r) is the localized weather alerts. A blind person can hear the emergency alert tones on the television but will be unable to read the message scrolling on the screen. NFB-NEWSINE subscribers can simply sign into NFB-NEWSLINE(r) and the weather alert will be read to him or her on the spot. Any available weather alerts will be provided as soon as the subscriber signs into NFB-NEWSLINE(r). 
NFB-NEWSLINE's wide array of publications and announcements can be accessed anytime, on the subscribers' schedule, 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. There

are a variety of ways to access. Subscribers can use their touch-tone

telephone; they can access the service via the website, On Demand emails, using portable players, or even via their iPhone, iPad or iPod! And it's always free.

To learn more about NFB-NEWSLINE and how to sign up, visit www.nfbnewsline.org, or call Krista Mireles, Newsline Coordinator for New Mexico, at (505) 841-8844. 
To view all participating publications, visit this link:

https://nfb.org/participating-newspapers
The publications are organized on this list by National, Breaking News, Magazines, International and then by the various state newspapers.

A few other tidbits:

1) On the telephone access method, users can choose between multiple synthetic human quality voices, they can alter the speed, pitch and volume of the speech.

2) The telephone access method has keystroke controls for navigation that allows them to peruse content by section, article and publication. They can go back, skip ahead, and repeat material. This equates to the experience a sighted person might have skimming the headlines and choosing what they wish to read. Subscribers can also press #99 and have the entire publication read start to finish, while still retaining the option to skip material not of interest.

3) The free NFB-NEWSLINE mobile app update coming out soon will provide weather alerts based on your device's GPS, so weather alerts and forecasts will "travel with you."

4) The upcoming update for the free NFB-NEWSLINE mobile app will also have a global search feature, allowing subscribers to enter a search term and have it produce results from among the 400 publications on the service.

NFB CAR DONATION PROGRAM

by Brianne Kotschwar

I am the Coordinator for the Car Donation Program for the NFB of New Mexico. The Car Donation program accepts any vehicle from cars and motorcycles to boats. Someone will pick up the vehicle being donated. It doesn't matter what condition the vehicle is in. Depending on the condition of the vehicle, it will be sold at an auction or sold to a salvage yard. The NFB gets the money, and the person donating the vehicle will be able to get a tax deduction for their donation. The beautiful thing is, we are not asking for money, just going to different businesses and asking them if they'd help us spread the word.

I thought each month, we could go to a different place, for example a

 restaurant or even church and ask if they can hand out fliers or even

 post a sticker on their cash register. I really need everyone's help

 with this. My thought for this month would be for us to go to Wal-Mart and

 see if they could help us out. If anyone has any suggestions of places

 to go, please let me know. Here is a link where you can find materials to hand out:

https://nfb.org/vehicle-donation-materials

Thanks so much everyone for your help and

 support! Please let me know if you have any questions.

CONCEPTIONS OF BLINDNESS

by Fred Schroeder

Introduction by Peggy Chong: When looking through our old minutes and files, I came across this speech given by our long-past President Fred Schroeder. As we recently celebrated White Cane Day, this seemed like a good read. I feel that this speech, although it is now 33 years old, is just as relevant now as it was back then. I hope you enjoy it as much as I did.

(The following address was presented at the third annual White Cane Day banquet of the National Federation of the Blind of Albuquerque on October 15, 1982 and is from the Que Pasa, Vol. 3, Number 4, December 1982 issue.)

Today, across the nation the blind are observing White Cane Safety Day. White Cane Safety Day, for most blind people in our society, is no longer simply the day where we make the public aware of the driving code. It has changed, it has evolved, and it has grown to a day where now the white cane is a symbol of independence.

At one time the white cane was used as a means of identifying blind travelers so as to alert members of the community to be watchful for the safety of the blind. Over the years, we have begun to find that relying on someone else to look out for our safety has potentially disastrous consequences. As a group, we have become increasingly aware of the means of providing for our own safety. This is not to discount the reciprocal responsibility for members of the community to be concerned with one another's well-being. The struggle to travel with confidence that was once ours, we have now conquered. At one time, the ability to get out, to go down to the corner store, to go where we wanted to go, was something that for most blind people was a dream. Today, with rehabilitation and more importantly, with a change of our own attitudes as blind people about blindness, most of us are able to get out with security, with self-confidence and travel where we want to go.

The change that has happened has been a change in the conception of blindness. A conception of blindness is something that takes a long time to change. When it changes, its results are profound, yet the process of change is subtle. All of us have experienced this change and can look across the years and see change in ourselves. When I went blind, I went to the rehabilitation center in Albany, California. While there, I learned to use a cane. To use a cane gave me freedom that I had never believed as a blind person I would ever know. I was able to travel anywhere in the Bay Area that I wanted to go. I learned to use all types of public transportation and to cross major streets. It was an exhilarating experience. I felt in myself that I knew what it was to be a self-sufficient, independent blind person. However, my conception of blindness was still limited, but not by lack of skills. I knew how to use the cane. I could keep myself safe. My conception of blindness was limiting me. 

A friend of mine who was blind called me and said, "I need to fly to Los Angeles tomorrow morning. I've never flown alone, can you tell me how to do it?" I told her, "It's easy. All you do is take a cab to the airport. When you get out of the cab, have the cabdriver find a skycap. The skycap will take you to the desk where you buy your ticket. They'll get you another skycap who will take you out to the waiting area. At the waiting area another agent will come along and put you on first. You'll fly to where you're going and then another agent will come on after everybody else has gotten off and he'll take you down to the baggage area. He'll find another skycap for you who will take you and your baggage out and find you a cab, and the cabdriver will take you to your hotel. It's great. There's nothing to it." I was independent in my own mind at that point. I was independent, because at least I was not staying at home. I was going where I wanted to go, and if I wanted to go to Chicago, I went to Chicago. Yet, I was limiting myself in what I believed I could do.

I was relaying this situation to another friend of mine named Jim who was blind. He said, "Now wait a minute. Why is it that you have people take you out to the gate area?" I said, "Well, in a big airport, how am I going to find the gate area? It's not practical to be wandering around an enormous airport by myself. It's so much easier and simpler to have someone take you out there."

Sometime after we had this discussion, it turned out that I went with this fellow on a flight. We went up to the desk and the guy in front of us, as is often the case, happened to be going to the same gate as we were. Jim paid attention to which direction the guy in front of us went after buying his ticket. In that way, we knew which way to start off after buying our tickets. We walked through the airport until we came to a major interchange of hallways and Jim stopped somebody and said, "Excuse me, which way is Gate 63." We got directions and we headed off down the concourse. After we walked a long way, Jim stopped someone and said, "Excuse me, what gate is this?" The person said, "It's Gate 47." Then Jim said to me, "Well, we got a ways to go still." So we kept going for Gate 63.

We got there and the gate agent came up to us and said that he would put us on early. Jim said that we would get on with everybody else. I thought to myself, I'll believe this when I see it. They called the flight and everybody got up and Jim said to me, "Well, with 200 people all going in one direction, it shouldn't be too hard to follow them onto the plane." So, I followed him, and he followed them, and we got on the plane. We got seated and I thought, now here's going to be the interesting part because we were going to land in another city and neither one of us had been to this airport, but the same principle worked.

We landed and instead of waiting for the gate agent to come and get us, Jim said, "You know, if we hurry up and get off the plane we can follow these people and probably out of the 200 people at least 150 of them will be going to get their suitcases so we ought to be able to find the baggage area." We got to the baggage area and I said, "Now, we need someone to help us find our bags." I said it a little hesitantly, because I knew for sure he was going to have something else to say to me. Jim said, "You know what your bag looks like, so just put your hand out and when your bag comes by pick it up." I was worried about getting the wrong suitcase, but sure enough we found our bags. In the meantime, we'd been paying attention and could hear where people were leaving the building. We went out front and we got in a cab and we left.

My conception of blindness had changed. What changed in my mind was that what before had seemed like a reasonable way to operate as a blind person suddenly changed. I realized with some embarrassment that the way I had been operating was not because that's just a practical, reasonable way for a blind person to function. After all, I believed that we blind people have to be reasonable about what we can do. We shouldn't be too pushy or too aggressive. That's not what I was doing. I was limiting myself because I had never questioned a self-imposed limitation.

If you had asked me prior to that time why I traveled the way I did, I probably would have said that I've been blind for quite a while now and I get around as good as the next guy. I ought to know how it is blind people travel, and that's just a reasonable way to do it. What happens to us over a period of time is we evolve a lifestyle where we stop questioning the way that we're functioning and how that might affect our lives. In the final analysis, whether or not you have someone help you to a plane or you walk to the plane yourself, in and of itself, is not the issue. The issue is as members of society, what kind of attitudes are we perpetuating in our daily lives. When we stop to question how we might do things on our own, not just for the sake of doing them alone, but for the sake of finding out what our abilities really are, we promote a positive attitude of blindness to the public. We are just normal people, living a normal life in an everyday sort of way. The attitudes of the public and the attitudes that we create in the mind of the public are the only things that are going to change people's conceptions of blindness.

I used to work for a rehabilitation agency, and what I found is that rehabilitation counselors are just like the rest of the public. They tend to believe the same stereotypes of what blind people are capable of doing and what they're not capable of doing. Back to the conception of blindness, back to the notion of what's practical and what's reasonable.

The National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico has actively operated an advocacy program for rehabilitation clients in the state. We go with clients who are either feeling as though they are not getting all the services that they need or who are perhaps, newly blinded and just now applying for services. We accompany them to the rehabilitation office to ensure they are getting the services to which they are entitled. I went recently with a young woman who began losing her vision just a few months ago. She sat down across the desk from the counselor who asked her what she wanted to do with her life. She said that she was interested in cashiering. He was quiet for a moment and then said, "I'm a little surprised by that. I wouldn't really have expected you to want to go into cashiering, but everyone needs to have his dreams."

The message that came through loud and clear was that this dream will never come true. For I'm not going to shatter your dream, not going to take it away, but it won't ever come true. You need to face that and consider realistically what you can do. He advised her to go home and talk to her doctor about what her future held. I sat there and I started to become angry because I knew that there are blind vendors all across the country doing their own cashiering. There are talking calculators and there are talking cash registers. The equipment is there, the technology is there, but a rehabilitation counselor's conception of what is practical, feasible, and reasonable for a blind person may well change a life.

The consequences go beyond rehabilitation. I remember very vividly the day when a friend of mine in California who is a rehabilitation counselor, called me and asked if I would help him work out a problem with an employer. He was having some trouble trying to get a woman placed as a receptionist and switch-board operator in a major business. We went down and we talked to the manager. This guy appealed to our sense of reason. He said, "Well, after all, there are a lot of telephones in this office and this woman might trip over the cords. There really won't be anybody available to take her to the restroom and to lunch." We talked and he appealed to our sense of reason. We appealed to his sense of reason and his concepts of blindness, and our concepts of blindness, unfortunately, never came together. His final argument was that she takes the bus to work and if there was a bus strike she wouldn't be able to get to work. His conception of blindness changed a life. The rehabilitation counselor's conception of blindness changed a life, and my conception of blindness has changed my life.

I remember when I first went blind, I wasn't a big coffee drinker. When I did drink coffee, it was with cream and sugar. When I went to the orientation center, we were expected to do things pretty much on our own. I found that if I was going to use cream and sugar, I would first have to find it, get a spoon, and measure it. It didn't seem worth the trouble. I might spill something and make a mess. So even though I didn't like it, I started drinking coffee black. After nine years of drinking black coffee, I finally learned to like it.

To tell you the truth, I'm not sure if I hadn't gone blind if I'd be drinking coffee black or coffee with cream. Coffee isn't the essence of life. It's not what employs us or makes us feel fulfillment, but I think that experience has a meaning. That experience told me that the things I do on a routine basis, the accommodations that I make as a blind person, I need to reevaluate and to ask myself honestly and objectively if this is really what it is to be blind or is this what I am making it to be. Cervantes observed, "Perhaps to be practical is madness and maddest of all is to see life as it is and not as it ought to be."

I think the challenge for all of us is to create a vision of ourselves as blind people. We need to create a vision for ourselves of what we can accomplish, in spite of the employer who is concerned about our means of getting to work or in spite of the rehabilitation counselor. The progress that we have made, as a group, is in large part related to the blind joining together as a national movement. The National Federation of the Blind has been in existence for 42 years and during that time the blind have made greater strides in society than at any other time in history.

The reason we have made these strides is that we have realized that we need to take hold of our futures. We need to create our own conception of blindness and to share this conception with society. We have fought court battles across the nation. We have battled discrimination and most importantly, we have promoted a positive attitude about blindness.

Our philosophical orientation is that blindness is simply a characteristic. As with all characteristics, in some contexts that characteristic will be inconvenient and in other contexts that characteristic will be very convenient. Blindness should not be romanticized, it should not be viewed as a sixth sense and conversely blindness should not be viewed as helplessness or second-class citizenship. We must look frankly and honestly at blindness.

There was a situation last year in two different states where blind mothers were threatened by the local social welfare agency to have their children taken away for no reason other than that the mothers were blind. The consequence of that kind of an attitude on our lives is devastating. We cannot allow society to make those judgments for us. The National Federation of the Blind stepped in and said, "There are criteria by which you evaluate whether a mother, blind or sighted, is fit or unfit. Is the child well-fed? Is he clean? Is he being cared for properly? If these are being done by a blind woman or a sighted woman, then there is no reason to remove the child from the home."

The National Accreditation Council for Agencies Serving the Blind and Visually Handicapped (NAC) is an accrediting body which goes around and puts its seal of approval on agencies that NAC feels are providing quality service to the blind. Many of the members of NAC's Board, and many of the agencies that NAC accredits feel as though they are in fact providing quality services. Again you have to look at the basic concept of blindness that these agencies hold.

The Minneapolis Society for the Blind runs a sheltered workshop where their workers are paid less than the minimum wage. They were interviewed about two years ago by 60 Minutes. Most of us have seen 60 Minutes and would generally agree that the quality of investigative reporting is outstanding. They analyze the issues, they ask pointed questions and they reach logical conclusions. However, when 60 Minutes investigated the Minneapolis Society for the Blind, they interviewed one woman who had been in the shop for 11 years. They asked her about her education and background. This woman was college educated. She had a BA degree. She had been in the sheltered workshop for 11 years as one of their highest paid workers and was making $1.50 an hour. It never occurred to the reporters, given their conception of blindness, to ask her why with her training and education she had been with the shop for 11 years. Nationwide the Federation has battled discrimination and struggled with the agencies providing inadequate services. We have won many battles, but most importantly, we have watched society's concept of blindness gradually change.

We have been at war with NAC for many years. The war is based around one fundamental principle: Who is going to be in control of the lives of the blind? Will it be the blind themselves or will it be the professionals? Aristotle observed, "We make war that we may live in peace." The agencies, in injured tones, say that all they are trying to do is provide the highest level of professional service, that the Federation is just a bunch of militants and a bunch of angry folks and are just stirring up trouble. Most of NAC's clients accordingly really like what they're doing, and most of their clients are behind them 100 per cent. They never seem to stop and ask themselves why the blind are so angry with them. What provokes the blind to demonstrate against them? Why are the blind continuously picketing and writing letters to Congress? These questions never seem to come up.

The orientation and mobility profession is one of the subsets or subgroups of the professionals with whom we are forever battling. I talked at the beginning about the white cane as a symbol. What we have found over the years is that to be able to travel independently is something that, given reasonable opportunity, we are able to accomplish. What we are finding is actually a schism where blind people across the nation are beginning to learn in great numbers that they are able to travel independently. Whereas, on the other hand, the orientation and mobility profession charged with training us how to travel is solidifying their notion that we cannot travel in any meaningful sense. That may seem harsh, but I think I have good reason to be harsh.

I talked with an orientation and mobility specialist several years back who told me that if she were blindfolded, she would not trust a blind person to get her safely across a street. What she was saying is that generally a blind person can cross safely, but when push comes to shove, she wouldn't put her life on the line. I ask you reasonably why then should I put my life on the line, if the techniques don't work. I'd just as soon not be squashed by a car either. I have noticed that this conception of blindness is pervasive among orientation and mobility specialists. As a group of blind people, we are bringing the professionals to a place where they are going to have to reevaluate their conception of blindness.

We, as blind people, have to take hold of the future and make the future what we want it to be. Tonight we have gathered together and brought our friends, neighbors, and relatives so that we can share with them our concept of blindness. The progress we have made, as blind people, is progress of which we can all be proud. However, there is much progress yet to be made.

The blind children of today will be the blind adults of tomorrow, and we must build a future for them. We must prepare for them a place in society. There is a blind child here in Albuquerque who is six years old. He is able to use the cane around school and can keep up with any sighted child. That is an opportunity that most of us did not have. This child's opportunity is a symbol of the progress we have made. It is a symbol of the freedom that we want for our lives and the lives of blind children. Our futures will be as bright as we can conceive them to be. As we stretch our own thoughts and challenge our routines and traditions, we will discover new opportunities which will fulfill us as individuals and collectively bring us first-class status in society. We cannot allow our concepts of blindness or the concepts of those around us to limit our individual potential or to keep us from the goals toward which we strive.

GOOD EATING

BLANDY'S BANANA PUMPKIN BREAD

Submitted by Veronica Smith

With the holidays approaching, there's nothing like making the recipes we grew up with. Here is my mother's pumpkin banana bread recipe.

1 1/2 cups sugar

1/2 cup shortening

2 eggs

1 cup or 2 large ripe bananas

3/4 cup pumpkin (not pie filling)

1 teaspoon vanilla

1 1/4 cup flour

2 teaspoons baking powder

1 teaspoon baking soda

1/2 teaspoon salt

1/2 cup chopped walnuts or pecans

Walnuts or pecans for garnish (optional)

In a large mixing bowl, cream sugar and shortening.

Beat in eggs, bananas, pumpkin, and vanilla. Mix well.

In medium bowl combine flour, baking powder, baking soda, salt, and nuts.

Add dry ingredients to wet and mix well.

Spoon batter into greased and floured loaf pan. Top with pecan or walnut 

halves if desired.

Bake at 350 degrees for 55 to 65 minutes or until wooden pick comes out clean.

Cool for 10 minutes, remove from pan and cool on wire rack. Makes 1 loaf.
USEFUL TELEPHONE NUMBERS AND WEBSITES

www.charitywatch.org 

Since this is the giving season, go here to check out the charity to which you are thinking of contributing, to see if they have a favorable ratio of what they spend on themselves as opposed to what they spend on the actual charity. 
www.amazon.com/access 

This is a screen reader friendly version for online shopping at Amazon.

1-800-936-5900 
This is Microsoft's disability help line. If you are blind, low vision or have another disability, call this number for assistance with problems with your computer. It works well.

www.go90app.com 

Free television on your smart phone.

www.nmlegis.org 
Go here during the upcoming legislative season to view proposed legislation. Or you can contact your Representative or state Senator by calling 505-986-4300.

MEETINGS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS

January 8, 2016: Commission for the Blind meeting to be held in Albuquerque, at 2200 Yale Blvd. SE starting at 9:00 AM.

January 24-28: NFB Washington Seminar to be held at the Holliday Inn Capitol. 
January 30: BARD download seminar to be held at the downtown Albuquerque public library. See the article in this newsletter for details. 
February 24: The Commission for the Blind State Rehabilitation Council will hold a meeting beginning at 9:00 AM in the Albuquerque office at the Commission for the blind located at 2200 Yale Blvd. SE

April 8-10: NFB of New Mexico State Convention honoring our 60th anniversary

